PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, July 29, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, July 29, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee / Plymouth Rock Studios CAC – Town Manager Mark Sylvia explained that, due to the recent decision by Plymouth Rock Studios to select the Waverly Oaks Golf Course site for its motion picture studio facility, he has recommended that the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee be reconvened as the Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee (“PRSCAC”).   Like the 1,000 Acres CAC, he said, the PRSCAC will be charged with the same purpose of reviewing the new site proposal, and the Town will solicit letters of interest from residents from the surrounding area of the Waverly Oaks site to fill the two neighborhood representative seats.   
Mr. Sylvia noted that, with this location change, the two former neighborhood representatives of the 1,000 Acres CAC have confirmed that they will step down to make way for new neighborhood representatives.  He asked that the Board give its consent to selecting two new neighborhood representatives.  No objections were made, and Mr. Sylvia verbally confirmed the Board’s consensus to go forth with this change.

Insurance Premium Credits – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that the Town has earned approximately $49,505.00 in insurance premium credits from our property and liability carrier, the Massachusetts Interlocal Insurance Association (MIIA).  This year’s credit, he said, brings our six year total to approximately $171,452.00.  Mr. Sylvia thanked the Human Resources Department for coordinating the Town’s participation in this program, as well as all of the staff who availed themselves of the training programs and workshops associated with MIIA Rewards.  This savings, Mr. Sylvia noted, goes back to the taxpayers.
Reclassification for DPW Employees – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Reclassification Study conducted for the AFSCME employees within the Department of Public Works has been completed by the MMA Consulting Group.  The Board, he noted, has supported the initiative to annually study the classification of one of the Town’s labor groups, and, this year, MMA Consulting was retained by the Town to review the classification and compensation of public works positions.  Mr. Sylvia explained that MMA Consulting has found, through their methodology and salary surveys, that there are many positions that do need to be reclassified.  The results of the study have been released to the Union, he said, and a report with the final cost estimates should be ready for the Board during the month of August.  

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Plymouth Philharmonic, 11 North Street, Chris Ford, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for July 30, 2008 from 5:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. for the Downtown Women’s Club event to be held at the Center for the Arts.  Liquor Liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License (as detailed above) for Plymouth 

Philharmonic / Chris Ford.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Our House Services, 20 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested six (6) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for August 1st, 2nd, 8th, 9th, 15th, and 16th, 2008 to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for wine tasting dinners.  Liquor Liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved six (6) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses (as detailed above) for Our House Services / Linda Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day All Alcohol Liquor License

· Eel River Beach Club, 110 Warren Avenue, Andrew Jamison, requested a change of location on his previously-approved One Day All Alcohol Liquor License.  The date is August 16, 2008 from 7:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a Beer Tasting.  He is changing the location from the Eel River Beach Club to 15 Bayview Avenue, a private residence. Liquor Liability is in place. 

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a change of location for the previously-approved One Day All Alcohol License (as detailed above) for Eel River Beach Club / Andrew Jamison.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Pledge of License (Liquor)

· Croma USA Plymouth LLC, 160 Colony Place requested a Pledge of License to Danvers Bank.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Pledge of License for Croma USA Plymouth LLC.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Miscellaneous Licenses in Conjunction with Liquor Hearing

· Moose Pond Inc. d/b/a Upper Crust Pizzeria, 15 Court Street, Brendon Higgins, Manager, requested the following licenses in conjunction with the request for an Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant License.

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Group 1 (Jukebox, Radio, TV)

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License and Comprehensive Entertainment License (Group 1) for Moose Pond Inc. d/b/a Upper Crust Pizzeria.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the April 22, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, with an abstention from Selectman Mahoney, who was not a member of the Board when this meeting took place. 

Memorial Hall Gift & Donation Account – The Board voted to approve the establishment of a Memorial Hall gift and donation account for the purpose of capital and maintenance improvements at the site.  Authorization to spend from this account will be through the Recreation Department upon receiving a request.  This request to establish this account has been reviewed and is supported by the Finance Director.

Committee Designee – The Board voted to re-appoint Jeffrey Simpson as the Town of Plymouth’s designee on the South Shore Community Action Council’s Board of Directors, effective from July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2011.

Committee Appointment / Building Committee – The Board voted to appoint Al Anderson to the construction seat on the Building Committee for a term effective through June 30, 2011.
Consent and Determination – The Board voted to sign the Determination that indicates the following: The interest of Kopelman and Paige as Town Counsel to the Towns of Kingston and Plympton are not so substantial as to be deemed likely to affect the integrity or the exercise of the independent professional judgment which the Town of Plymouth expects of Kopelman and Paige as its Town Counsel with respect to the review of draft Memoranda of Understanding relative to the expansion of the Plymouth Economic Target Area.  The Board of Selectmen consents to this common general representation of Plymouth, Kingston and Plympton by Kopelman and Paige for this initiative.
Plymouth Long Beach Research / Activity Permit – The Board voted to grant a Plymouth Long Beach Research / Activity Permit to wildlife photographer John Van de Graff to conduct a photographic project at Plymouth Long Beach.  The Environmental Management Division, Conservation Commission, and Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee have all given their approval to Mr. Van de Graff’s permit application. 

Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee – The Board voted to change the name of the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee to the “Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee.” 
Committee Appointment / Plymouth Rock Studios CAC – The Board voted to appoint Laurie K. Curtis as the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce’s designee on the Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee, for a term effective through June 30, 2009.  Paul Cripps resigned as the Chamber’s previous designee.
Committee Appointment / Sworn Weigher – The Board voted to appoint Charles D. Merritt III of 219 Spring Street, Hanover, MA 02339, as a sworn weigher at P.A. Landers’ Plymouth facility during 2008.  

Public Comment

Patrice Hatcher, member of the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”), requested that the Board reconsider its decision to remove Jeffrey Fischer from service on the PGDC.  Ms Hatcher read a letter in which she noted that she was present at the meeting during which the former Plymouth Development Corporation returned from executive session and publicly stated that Mr. Fischer had been hired to manage the parking plan following the termination of Central Parking’s contract.    Mr. Fischer, she said, adeptly handled the difficult task of managing the parking plan during the search for a new management company, and he should not be punished for his service.
Susan Melchin, downtown resident and business owner, discussed her request that the PGDC allocate funds for the purchase of recycle bins and improved trash receptacles for the downtown, as well as the care and refurbishment of Burial Hill.   As a former member of the Plymouth Development Corporation, Ms. Melchin cited Chapter 182 of the Specials Acts of 2002 (the legislation that created the PGDC) that gives the PGDC the authority to invest money toward public infrastructure improvements that support the redevelopment of the downtown.  The PGDC’s recent allocation of $5,000.00 toward a downtown event, she said, does not fall within the purview of its powers granted by the Special Acts, and with nearly $100,000.00 available in the PGDC’s account, she expressed concerns over whether further funds will be disbursed in keeping with Chapter 182.  Ms. Melchin echoed Ms. Hatcher’s request that the Board reinstate Jeffrey Fischer as a member of the PGDC, as his efforts to manage the parking plan in an interim capacity were vital to the downtown and waterfront during the critical summer season.
Marion Gillard informed the Board and the public about Kayla’s Run, a 5k run event to raise funds and awareness around cardiac arrest and the importance of life-saving AED (defibrillator units).  The event will be held on October 17th at Jordan Hospital in honor of Kayla Richards, a Plymouth citizen who died of cardiac arrest at a local fitness establishment.

Selectman Machado noted that it was the Kayla Richards tragedy that compelled him to urge the Town to install AED’s in all of its municipal facilities.     
Public Hearing
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider an application for a new Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant License from Moose Pond, Inc. d/b/a Upper Crust Pizzeria, 15 Court Street, Brendon Higgins, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Brendan Higgins addressed the Board on behalf of Moose Pond, Inc. and explained that he and his business partner are opening a Plymouth location of the gourmet pizzeria—which earned its initial success on Boston’s Newbury Street—at 15 Court Street.   Mr. Higgins explained that he simply wishes to offer beer and wine at the pizzeria, and he noted that Moose Pond, Inc. currently holds beer and wine licenses at seven of their Upper Crust establishments.

After some brief questions from members of the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor of or against approval of the license application.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board approved an Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant License for Moose Pond, Inc. d/b/a Upper Crust Pizzeria, 15 Court Street, Brendon Higgins, Manager.  
Purchase & Sales Agreement: County-Owned Properties
Mr. Sylvia introduced the discussion to consider entering a Purchase & Sales Agreement with Plymouth County in regards to the 1820 Courthouse, County Commissioners Building, and Memorial Courtyard located in downtown Plymouth.   

Bruce Arons, Plymouth’s Director of Community Development, referenced the presentation made to the Board at its December 11, 2007 meeting, at which the Selectmen voted to authorize him and the Town Manager to negotiate a Purchase & Sales Agreement (“P & S”) with the County Commissioners.  Mr. Arons explained that the P & S agreement was drawn up with the understanding that no monies will be expended from the Town’s General Fund, and in the event that a viable developer cannot be found through a Request for Proposals (“RFP”) process, Plymouth will let the P & S expire, and acquisition of the property will not take place.
The P & S agreement before the Board, Mr. Arons continued, will allow the Town to have control over these properties for up to 18 months, which will provide the Town with an opportunity to develop these key County parcels in accordance with the Downtown Village Center  / Waterfront Area Master Plan and Plymouth Public Space Action Plan.  

Mr. Arons referenced and discussed a document in the Board’s packets containing an overview of the Court House Corridor.  He noted that it is the intent of the Office of Community Development to prepare a feasibility study prior to issuance of an RFP for the development of the corridor, with the inclusion of three Town-owned properties that fall within the site (the former police station and two parking lots).  The feasibility study, Mr. Arons said, will be funded via a Community Development Block Grant and will help the Town to issue an RFP that is attractive to potential developers.
The Board posed questions to Mr. Arons regarding the lots abutting the courthouse properties, the proposed feasibility study, the costs incurred to the Town, the historic façade of the 1820 Courthouse, and the security of the site while the buildings remain vacant.
Mr. Arons responded that the County conducted a previous appraisal and engineering study on the site to which the Town will have access during the RFP process.   Within the P & S, he explained, the Town has agreed on a price of $58,000 to option the County properties outlined within the corridor.  This expenditure, he said, simply represents the cost to provide basic maintenance, insurance, and heating for the buildings for one year while the Town conducts a study, formulates an RFP, and selects a worthy proposal.  
Mr. Sylvia confirmed that the façade of the 1820 Courthouse cannot be altered.  The rear building, he said, may be alterable, as it was built in the 1900’s and not part of the original courthouse.   The deed of the Memorial Courtyard in front of the courthouse says that it is to be used as open space, he noted, and, thus, it will also remain untouched.
The town will not be responsible for the day-to-day servicing and security of the site, Mr. Arons noted, and the County has a vested interest in protecting records and pieces of furniture that remain within the buildings.  In addition, he said, it has been made clear within the P & S that no one is to have access to the buildings but the appropriate representatives of the Town and County. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to approve and sign the Purchase & Sales Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and Plymouth County relative to the 1820 Courthouse, County Commissioners Building, and Memorial Courtyard properties.

Energy Efficiency Interim Report

Mr. Sylvia explained that the Town hired the professional consulting firm of Ridley & Associates to assist the Town’s Energy Committee with the ambitious but attainable goals the committee has outlined in its “Plymouth 2020” plan to achieve self-sustainable municipal energy operations by the year 2020. 
Brian Kuhn, chairman of the Energy Committee, provided information on the Plymouth 2020 plan and the committee’s achievements to date.  Within his presentation, he noted that a grant from the Massachusetts Technology Collaborative, coupled with a new energy bill signed into law by Governor Patrick, will help the Town to better prepare for its plans to incorporate wind turbines into its energy supply.  In addition, Mr. Kuhn requested that the Board consider increasing the size of the Energy Committee from seven (7) to nine (9) members.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to increase the number of members on the Energy Committee from seven (7) to nine (9).  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  [Note: it was later determined that the Energy Committee was created by vote of Town Meeting, and, thus, any changes to the committee’s charge, structure, or size must be brought back to Town meeting for approval.] 
Scott Ridley of Ridley & Associates provided the Board with an Energy Efficiency Interim Report for the Town of Plymouth.  Mr. Ridley discussed the forces driving new energy programs amongst municipalities and outlined the key points upon which his study was focused.  He noted that, while Plymouth’s schools consume approximately 70% of the Town’s total municipal energy use, his study concentrated on the remainder of the Town’s municipal uses.  Within his report, Mr. Ridley provided the Board with information upon:

· Plymouth’s municipal energy use by category (DPW buildings, Library, Police, Fire, etc.)

· The long-range energy plan and its general goals
· Immediate actions / short term goals

· Energy efficiency, conservation, and renewable energy

· Wind energy development and self-supply

· Efficiency and conservation education

· Structure, capabilities, and new opportunities
The Board posed questions to Mr. Ridley and discussion ensued about the short and long term actions that the Town can take to begin working toward energy efficiency and cost savings.
Selectman Machado raised the issue of the Town’s vehicle use policy and made a motion to direct the Town Manager to notify and invite the Town’s collective bargaining units to discuss how this plan might affect their contracts.   Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Tavares both recommended that Selectman Machado hold his motion until the Board and the Town Manager look further into Mr. Ridley’s research and recommendations.  Mr. Sylvia concurred that it would not be prudent to initiate collective bargaining without first looking further into the energy report.  Mr. Ridley stated that he anticipates completing his report in September.
No second was made to Selectman Machado’s motion.

Further discussion ensued about the immediate measures that the town can take to conserve its current energy uses: no-idling policies, 4-day work weeks, acquisition of gas-efficient vehicles, heat conservation, elimination of take-home vehicles for department heads, and competitive purchase of electricity. 
Bill Driscoll, chairman of the Advisory & Finance Committee, praised Mr. Ridley’s report and noted that a similar study commissioned by the Schools saved millions of dollars in energy costs.  He urged the Board to act quickly in implementing the recommendations made by Mr. Ridley and the Energy Committee.

Mr. Sylvia referenced the resolution brought before the Board by the Energy Committee, for their consideration.  Selectman Tavares made a motion that the Selectmen adopt the following resolution:

A Resolution to Initiate an Energy Efficiency Campaign:

In view of rapidly rising energy costs that affect Town budgets, the Plymouth Board of Selectmen resolves to initiate a new Energy Efficiency Campaign for all Town Departments.  This effort will focus on policies, business practices, and procurement to ensure that the Town is receiving the maximum benefit for its energy spending.

The Town Manager is requested to work with Department Heads to formulate and put in place measures and undertake actions that will accomplish this goal in an expeditious manner.

Selectman Mahoney seconded Selectman Tavares’ motion and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved 
Mr. Ridley then introduced Adria Fichter, an environmental engineering student from the University of New Hampshire, who provided a report on the database she compiled regarding the specific energy use at each of the Town’s municipal facilities.  Ms. Fichter discussed the measurement system and standards used to determine efficiency ratings based on facility size, demand, and consumption.  The Plymouth Public Library, she noted within her presentation, is the biggest consumer in the Town’s fleet, and this study will help the Town identify where immediate action is most necessary. 
Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. Richter, Mr. Ridley, and the members of the Energy Committee for their informative presentations.  He then called for a five minute break to prepare for the next item on the agenda.
Civil Service Procedure

Mr. Sylvia explained that the Board had previously requested an outline of the options that are available to the Town Manager as the appointing authority for the police chief’s position.  As many know, Mr. Sylvia reiterated, Chief Robert Pomeroy has announced his retirement, and the Town is required, according to its bylaws, to follow the Civil Service Procedure in appointing a new chief.  The Board previously considered removing the police and fire chief positions from Civil Service, he noted, but no decision to do so has taken place. 

Mr. Sylvia reviewed, in detail, the three options / processes available to him by which he can appoint a new police chief:

1.
Written examination only

2.
Written examination with some form of assessment center

3.
Assessment center only

Mr. Sylvia then outlined his recommendation for the best process to follow – Option 3, the Assessment Center as a Sole Ranking Device – and the reasons why he chose this as the best process by which he may select Plymouth’s next police chief.  Ultimately, he said, the Town Manager is held responsible for this decision as the appointing authority, and, thus, it is a decision that he takes very seriously.  
If the Board were to decide upon removing the chiefs positions from civil service, Mr. Sylvia explained, this would have to be vetted through Town Meeting and a vote by the electorate, with no guarantee of outcome after a lengthy process.  Having an acting chief in place for potentially more than one year would not be best practice, he said, and it is for this and the other reasons previously outlined that he recommends moving forward with the sole-delegated assessment center process.

Members of the Board posed questions, shared concerns, and discussed the options available to the Town Manager.  

Chairman Quintal expressed concerns about the morale within the department and again brought up the consideration of taking the chiefs positions out of Civil Service.  Selectman Machado stated a preference for a promotional written exam from within the department.

Selectman Tavares noted his belief that the chiefs positions be taken out of Civil Service and expressed his favor for the assessment center option.  Vice Chairman Malaguti advised the Town Manager to avoid rushing the process so as to carefully select the right person.  Selectman Mahoney asked for more specifics regarding the assessment center process and the liabilities of the other two options, and he suggested that the Town Manager cast a “wide net” across the country to attract the very best candidate.

Mr. Sylvia reiterated that the true benefit of the assessment center is to see how each candidate performs within a wide scope of scenarios and responsibilities, to determine abilities that cannot always be captured by a written exam.  The timeframe involved with the other two options—and the potential to end up with candidates from other communities vastly different from Plymouth and its unique challenges—are further reasons why options 1 and 2 are not preferable, he said.  He agreed with Chairman Quintal and Selectman Tavares that removing the positions from the constraints of Civil Service would provide the Town’s leadership with the maximum flexibility to choose the best candidate, but noted that, when he brought this option before the Board some time ago, he was not given a favorable response.  While he believes the Board should still pursue the process of removing the positions from Civil Service, Mr. Sylvia said, it remains his recommendation that the Town move forward with the assessment center and the selection of a new chief as soon as possible.
Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that the Town’s previous attempt to remove these positions from Civil Service was emphatically turned down by Town Meeting.  Selectman Tavares suggested that the community has changed, since, and may be inclined to look at this in a new light.   

Mr. Sylvia noted that he would look into the number of other communities that have removed their police and fire chief positions from civil service and provide a follow up report to the Board.   While the input of the Board on this matter is important to him, he said, it is his decision to make as the Town Manager, and he will take the responsibility of holding the chosen candidate accountable to the standards expected by the Board and the Town, as he does with all of the Town’s department heads. 
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Department of Revenue / Water & Sewer Charges – Selectman Machado suggested that the Board petition Plymouth’s state delegation to change the Department of Revenue policy regarding refunds for overcharges on water and sewer fees.  Mr. Sylvia recommended that the Town determine whether our legislative delegation has jurisdiction over this prior to pressing further into the matter.

Camera System at Transfer Stations – Selectman Machado inquired how the Town can determine and regulate whether those citizens who paid only $2 for recycling stickers are truly only using the recycling bins, and not throwing their trash into the dumpsters.  He asked if the Town can impose fines for those who abuse the policy.  Mr. Sylvia indicated that the Solid Waste Advisory Committee will be looking into this, as part of their committee charge.  In the meantime, Mr. Sylvia said, the Town is acting on the honor system while we determine how best to enforce this. 

Parking Bans for Roadway Clearing – Selectman Machado asked if the Town had any plans to implement ‘odd-even’ parking bans in downtown Plymouth during snowstorms—and from time to time during the summer season—to allow the DPW to plow and sweep the streets more thoroughly.    Selectman Tavares agreed that this might be a good idea to implement, town-wide.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the Town has a parking ban plan in place for snow emergencies that will help to accomplish these goals during the winter, but any further changes will have to be discussed with the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation, who has jurisdiction over waterfront and downtown parking. 
Food Cart at Memorial Hall – Selectman Mahoney noted that a recent story in the Old Colony Memorial contained incorrect information about the new food cart that Digital Media Services (“DMS”) is operating on the grounds of Memorial Hall.  Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi clarified for the public that the Board voted, via administrative note, to allow DMS (the company hired by the Town to manage Memorial Hall) to operate the cart through September.  The Veterans’ Council, Ms. Arrighi said, chose to take no stand on the matter and, thus, did not object. 
Memorial Clocks – Chairman Quintal inquired about the status of the memorial clocks honoring two fallen soldiers from Plymouth.  Mr. Sylvia replied that the Town has received funding for Depot Square, where the Rooney clock will be situated, and the Burgess clock is planned for Jenney Pond.   Mr. Sylvia noted that he would ask Environmental Manager David Gould (the Town’s point person for these projects) to provide him with an update on these projects.
New Business

Drew Road – Chairman Quintal noted that he has received some calls from residents of Drew Road who are concerned about the litter and campfires that are occurring along their road.

River Run Right of First Refusal – Selectman Mahoney asked about a parcel within the River Run project upon which the Town has right of first refusal.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would ask for an update from Planning Director Lee Hartmann.

Town Manager’s Evaluation – Selectman Tavares noted that the Town Manager’s evaluation is due soon.  Mr. Sylvia noted that Human Resources will provide the Board with the evaluation forms.
Helicopter at Hampton Inn – Selectman Tavares noted that he received calls from concerned residents in West Plymouth regarding a helicopter that made several landings at the Hampton Inn over the weekend.  The Town, Selectman Tavares said, should make it very clear to the Hampton Inn that the allowance of this practice is not acceptable.  Ms. Arrighi explained that Tom Maher, manager of the Plymouth Airport, has politely but firmly asked the operators of the helicopter (utility workers performing inspections of high-tension lines) to fly-out-of and land at the airport.  The helicopter, Ms. Arrighi reported, is now at the airport.
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at 10:40 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Recorded by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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